                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                         January 8, 2018  (REGULAR MEETING)
      


Minutes of the regular meeting of the Mayor and Board of Commissioners of the Town of Elkin, January 8, 2018, 6:00 p.m. at Town Hall.

Present: Mayor Sam Bishop, Commissioners Cicely McCulloch, Jeff Eidson, Terry Kennedy and Tommy Wheeler.  (Absent:  Commissioner Skip Whitman).
Also present:  Town Manager/Finance Director John W. Holcomb, Assistant Town Manager/Recreation and Parks Director Adam McComb, Town Attorney Raymond Parker and Town Clerk Cathie Tilley.    
Mayor Bishop welcomed everyone and called the meeting to order.  He asked Police Chief Monroe Wagoner to lead our Pledge of Allegiance.  
Mayor Bishop asked for a motion to excuse Commissioner Whitman.  Commissioner McCulloch made a motion to excuse Commissioner Whitman from tonight’s meeting.  Upon a second by Commissioner Wheeler, the motion was unanimously approved.

Mayor Bishop asked for consideration of the Consent Agenda. 

CONSENT AGENDA (Tab A)
The following items were presented for the consent agenda:

· Minutes of December 11, 2017 (Regular Meeting)
· Minutes of December 11, 2017 (Closed Meeting)

· Contract for Airport Engineering Services (Included as Exhibit A)
Town Clerk Cathie Tilley informed the Board there was a correction in the minutes that she was made aware of after the agenda had gone out.  In the last item of the regular meeting minutes where Commissioner Eidson made a motion, she changed, “…entering any viable build.” to “…entertaining a bid.”  There were no questions regarding the consent agenda.  A motion by Commissioner McCulloch to approve the Consent Agenda, including the correction made in the minutes for the regular meeting by the town clerk, was seconded by Commissioner Wheeler and was unanimously approved.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

· Mayor Bishop asked for public comments.
· There being no comments, Mayor Bishop closed the Public Comments period.

MAYOR AND BOARD COMMENTS FOR STAFF 
· Commissioners Eidson, McCulloch and Kennedy had no comments.
· Commissioner Wheeler:

· Commend Public Works employees for working in the sub-zero degree weather; they have done a good job.

· Mayor Bishop:

· Echoed what Commissioner Wheeler said about Public Works employees.

REGULAR MEETING

1.  Indoor Shooting Range Ordinance – Chief Monroe Wagoner 

· Revised our ordinance to incorporate wording that allows the operation of indoor firing ranges within the Town of Elkin limits.
· These businesses are permitted as long as their location falls within the zoning requirements of the town.

· Current ordinance does not allow the discharge of firearms within the town limits.

· Revised ordinance permits the discharge of firearms that do not contain a projectile.

· This could occur during events such as funerals, etc.

· Town Attorney Parker has reviewed the proposed ordinance.
· Commissioner Kennedy made a motion to approve An Ordinance Prohibiting the Unlawful Discharge of Firearms Inside the Town Limits of the Town of Elkin.  There were no questions.  Upon a second by Commissioner Wheeler, the motion was unanimously approved (copy may be found in Ordinance Book 5, Page 2018-01-0001.)
2.  Overmountain Victory Trail Event – Taylor Osborne and Joe Hicks     

· Mr. Hicks:
· We want to do a re-enactment along Big Elkin Creek.

· We are requesting a waiver of An Ordinance to Regulate the Keeping of Horses within the Corporate Limits of the Town of Elkin.

· This ordinance prohibits riding or walking horses along some town streets.

· Mr. Osborne:
· The Overmountain Victory Trail Revolutionary War Days event will be March 24th and 25th.
· This is happening in conjunction with the annual Friends of the Mountains to Sea Trail meeting.

· Was created to tell the story of North Carolina during the American Revolution focusing on the Overmountain Men and the Battle of Kings Mountain, the Battle of Shallow Ford, the Battle of Guilford Courthouse and the men and women critical to the Revolutionary War history of North Carolina.

· As time allows, the following will take place:

· March 24th (Saturday):

· Noon:  parade up Main Street (presented a map of the route)
· 2:00 p.m. – reenactment – the Battle of Shallow Ford

· 7:00 p.m. – Colonial dance (refreshments for reenactors, MST members and Elkin town officials)

· March 25th (Sunday):
· 9:00 a.m. – colonial church service based on the one given before the Battle of Kings Mountain

· 2:00 p.m. – tactical demonstration

· Other activities:
· History talks:

· Sammual Johnson – story of the OVT and Kings Mountain

· Meet Major Joseph Winston and Colonel Benjamin Cleveland

· Lt. Col. John Eager Howard – Battle of Guilford Courthouse
· Lord Cornwallis and the British Southern Strategy of the American Revolution

· Soldiers of the American Revolution

· An audience with Major Patrick Ferguson

· Demonstrations:
· Musket

· Ferguson Rifle

· Quill writing

· Colonial cooking

· Colonial currency

· Possibly a Calvary demonstration

· Following the presentation and a brief discussion, Commissioner McCulloch made a motion to waive An Ordinance to Regulate the Keeping of Horses Within the Corporate Limits of the Town of Elkin during the Overmountain Victory Trail Revolutionary War Days event.  There were no questions.  Upon a second by Commissioner Kennedy, the motion was unanimously approved.

· Mr. Hicks and Mr. Osborne reminded the Board members that they are invited to the event, especially the dance on Saturday at 7:00 p.m.

3. Listing of Board Retreat Topics – John Holcomb 
· Referenced the list of topics discussed at last month’s Board meeting.
· Would like guidelines about the YMCA.

· Explained that the grants the town received for the recreation and parks building and pool prohibit the transfer of ownership of the property.

· Asked Adam McComb to address this topic:

· The recreation and parks property was funded through a Land and Water Conservation Fund (LWCF).
· This is a Federal grant program managed through the National Park Service and the NC Division of Parks and Recreation.

· A key feature of the program is that all LWCF assisted areas must be maintained and open in perpetuity as open outdoor recreation areas.

· This ensures these recreation resources will be available to future generations.

· Conversions to a LWCF park require a lengthy review process by both the state and the National Park Service.

· If a conversion is done without approval, it can cause an entity to be out of compliance with their LWCF agreement which may negatively affect any other grant applications through the state or federal system.

· Will provide the contract to the Board in the weekly update.

· Referenced a list of retreat topics from Commissioner Eidson.

· Said he did not know if we would have time to discuss all of them.

· Commissioner Eidson noted some of the topics could be handled at board meetings but some would be better handled at the retreat.
· Stated that some of the suggested topics were ideas to gauge interest.

· Town Manager Holcomb asked Commissioners to look over the list, prioritize the topics and return to him.
· Would like to have these back within 2-3 weeks.

· Right now, we have about six (6) hours of discussion time with the topics we are looking at, and that leaves two (2) hours to fill.
· Want to be sure that we are looking at meeting all day on February 23rd and until noon on February 24th.

4.  Elkin Advisory Boards Updates – Mayor Bishop

· Planning Board:

· The following members wish to be reappointed:

· Buddy Glover

· Robert Ball, Jr.

· Jimmy Chappell (ETJ)

· Commissioner Kennedy made a motion to reappoint the abovementioned people to three-year terms on the Planning Board.  There were no questions.  Upon a second by Commissioner Wheeler, the motion was unanimously approved.
Other Business  
· Mini-roundabout at Intersection of Church Street and Bridge Street:

· Town Manager Holcomb invited Dean Ledbetter (Division Project Team Lead NCDOT) to speak to this matter.
· Some years ago, our original concept included a mini-roundabout at the intersection of Church and Bridge streets.

· By the time we brought the project to Elkin, the funds for the mini-roundabout were no longer available.

· Since that time, additional grant funding has become available to NCDOT.

· Elkin has been selected to receive funding for this project. 

· Assured the Board of Commissioners that no funding would be required from the Town of Elkin for this project.

· Said the Board had a resolution of support to consider regarding this project.

· During discussion, Town Manager Holcomb said the date in the proposed resolution that the town was notified of the project should be changed from December 15, 2017 to December 18, 2017.  
· Town Clerk made a note to make this change.

· Following discussion, Commissioner McCulloch made a motion to approve a Resolution in Support of North Carolina Department of Transportation Project for Construction of Mini-roundabout at Intersection of Church and Bridge Streets (including the abovementioned change in date).  There were no questions.  Upon a second by Commissioner Eidson, the motion was unanimously approved.  (Copy of Resolution may be found in Resolution Book 4, Page 2018-01-0223.)
There being no further business, Commissioner Kennedy made a motion to adjourn.  Upon a second by Commissioner Wheeler, the motion was unanimously approved.  The meeting adjourned at 6:30 pm.   

____________________________
Sam Bishop, Mayor

Attest:
_____________________________       

Catherine C. Tilley, Town Clerk
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